Moscow Food Co-op Board Meeting Minutes DRAFT

Tues. Feb. 9, 2010

6 pm, Fiske Room, 1912 Center

Present: Kim Vincent, Steve Kobs (store manager), Dena Neese, Bill Beck, Carol Spurling (BOD admin asst), Gary Macfarlane, Chris Norden, Andrika Kuhle, Donal Wilkinson

Guests: Cass Davis, Sequoia Ladd (PM coordinator), Annie Hubble (frontend manager), Joseph Erhard-Hudson (IT manager)

Joseph is up first with technological information about the scan card issue because he has to leave by 6:30.

Any leading questions? Can you keep track of money transactions without keeping track of products they buy? In a nutshell, no. The system tracks each transaction on a detailed level, there may or may not be a member associated with that transaction, there may be lots of other information associated with it such as what type of payment was tendered, that is how data enters the system. The system does have a mechanism for consolidating and summarizing the info at the end of the day.  This info would be helpful for buyers, but what particular people bought on a particular day is not very useful information generally, unless someone wants to return something for which they don’t have a receipt. If there was a product recall involving food safety or contaminated ingredients, with a detailed transaction we could contact customers and warn them. To accept food stamps, we have to only accept them for items that are eligible, if we were to be audited and couldn’t produce evidence of what food stamps had been use for that would jeopardize our food stamp eligibility.

Part of the philosophical discussion has been, what was done before we had the ability to track these things? Is it required to be tracked now? Joseph doesn’t know we gained the eligibility for food stamps before or after we obtained the POS system. Annie H. knows we’ve accepted them since 1991. 

So it is required? Yes, there is no way to selectively choose data to throw out and some to keep. It’s all or nothing.  Purging data is a time consuming process. Currently we go back to January 1 2007. Before purging he writes it to a CD and puts it in the safe. Currently Joseph takes the most prudent action in the absence of a policy. 

Is there a time limit for keeping data? No.

Kim says that would be a new policy that the board would have to write.

What is the personal information included? No SSNs. We try to have name, address, phone number for every member, because that is where we keep track of equity records. Also required by contract with credit card industry (PCI compliance) to maintain very careful standards of cardholder data to protect them and us from being compromised in any way. Easiest way to comply is to never retain cardholder data. We do not keep cardholder data, in order to stay PCI compliant.

We’re trying to balance member privacy and financial wellbeing of the Co-op. What harm can you think of that would result if we arranged the following sequence of events: come to the cashier, verify my status, system records the amount I spend, but not what I actually bought. J: It would create complications; we can’t give patronage refunds for equity payments. Joseph has a hard time imagining how that could be done. Discussion of program, cost, maintenance, equipment. Name of the program is ECRS Catapult. It is the one of two or three predominant POS systems in use in cooperatives today.

Steve: everything is based by the core transaction, everything is calculated by individual item. Is it possible to detach that information away from the rest of it and make it less specific? Joseph: It is not possible with the existing program. Creating a system that would do that, I can’t see how you accomplish that without preserving that detailed transaction for some finite time amount of time. I can imagine systems where that would be possible but it would require extensive and expensive software. They have written new modules for various purposes; couldn’t guess how much it would cost. It doesn’t exist now. It’s quite foreign to its purpose; the purpose is to connect all that information together. 

The way the system is set up, we have a button, so that if members that are bonafide members that have a paper card and not a scannable card, they get a member sale? J: Catapult has 4 different classes of customers; you can set a different price at each level. When a person scans their card they get the appropriate price level. What the POS button does is give price level 2 at the discretion of the cashier. Dollarwise, approximately 45% of our sales were to members last week, 55% of the transactions.

What happens to non-members sales? J: We can figure out how much of our sales was to non-members, in general, but not by individuals.

Can we create a category for members who wish not to be tracked and don’t mind not receiving patronage refunds? J: We could.

What happens with the data that we have? J: I use it to generate mailing lists for NCGA coupon books, I used it to figure out the Top 500.

Who has access? J: There are different levels of access for various parts of the program; there was one breach where we had a port open to the outside world for the convenience of our software vendor that was found and hacked, were trying to use it for further hacking, they didn’t want our data. We fixed it. That was three years ago. 

Have you ever had a request from an outside agency for data? J: No.

How long do you have to keep the data? J: I don’t know what the standard accounting practices are.

Has anyone ever needed old info? J: Very occasionally for reports.

Minutes from January meeting. MOTION to approve, SECONDED, PASSED.

No written reports for action items even though there was an action item list. Bill sent a report on his item; needs to resend it to Kim.

Financial Reports. MOTION to accept, SECONDED. Discussion of loss in December, due to coupons, bonuses; didn’t anticipate payroll taxes and IRA contributions in our total bonus allocation; more paid time off in December than we anticipated; deli and grocery wages were each $8000 higher than budget; a few smaller things like the Panini grill; our cost of goods wasn’t very good; inventory adjustments made in November should have been spread into December. December sales were better so we should have done better. We want to address labor issues and inventory adjustment better. PASSED.

A1 Policy Report. MOTION to accept, SECONDED. Congrats to Carol on her work on this. PASSED.

Confirm Agenda.

Board administrative assistant. Two things in the packet: the job description that Andrika and Kim and Carol prepared, and a policy that we wrote that we recommend because a D policy. The intent is to give the BOD a 24 hour a month person to do board administration jobs. Need to clarify that the board is the supervisor. The intent is that the Board president evaluates their performance and they will not have 2 bosses. Maybe it is appropriate for the GM to recommend salary etc. and the board can approve it? Need to strike the last bullet point on the policy.

Process: Bill has been talking with Theresa (HR manager); we will get her the job description, advertise it, screen applicants; either the president or the officers or maybe some other board member would like to help develop interview questions. Discussion. Officers will work together on the hiring process; Theresa will sit in on interviews with board member doing the interviews. MOTION to approve policy D6 as amended  (strike last bullet point), SECONDED. Discussion of where it will show up on the budget, nice to have it separated out. PASSED.

Further discussion about job description and duties.

Officer Nominations. Kay Keskinen could help us with mediating April meeting and officer nominations. Kim sent everyone a form from CGIN discussion that helps some boards deal with it. Discussion of why a form and a mediator would be necessary or why they shouldn’t be necessary. Discussion of alternative process. Why can’t we just talk to each other and recruit each other? It hasn’t happened in the past. This involves a discussion of peoples’ strengths and weaknesses. Perhaps send nominations to board admin. asst.; have some conversation ahead of time. No need to know who nominated someone, no need to know how many nominations for each person. Don’t know if this will work but it is worth trying. What we were doing didn’t work at all. It would be helpful if the president shares info about how the president’s job could be sustainable. A stipend would help. Dividing up duties more between officers would help; job descriptions for officers. Need job descriptions that are realistic. More delegating. ACTION CAROL Email all board members the week after the election to get nominations for officers by April 6 before the meeting on April 13.

Board packet request; put printed board packets in peoples’ boxes? Any board member can ask the board admin asst. to print it out at the Co-op. Individual requests; doesn’t have to be a board policy. CAROL ACTION Donal, Andrika, Kim, would always like a copy in their inbox.

Scanning membership cards. Just a few members who are worried about scanning their cards. Joseph provided technological info. Bill talked to REI and other members and our accountant about it. Lots of information in the email discussion about this issue this week. Important to maintain a clear audit trail if these transactions were of a different tax class, which they are. Generally accepted accounting principles are that we maintain the data trail. REI guy: “Never thought about doing it any other way.” 

MOTION to approve the procedure as proposed by management, SECONDED. Discussion. Sequoia has talked to lots of members and all her volunteers; no one has indicated they are opposed to having their discount attached to their membership number. The system was abused and would still be abused; not fair for volunteers who are working to have people who didn’t work get the discount; not fair for the cashiers to have to make judgment calls. Cass’ partner Erika won’t use a scannable card; believes it is an invasion of privacy. Discussion of thumbprinting. Cass objects that tracking purchases is an invasion of privacy and patronage refunds are an excuse for tracking purchases. Gary thinks members don’t understand what happens in a scanned transaction. Gary is behind patronage refunds, but only at point of sale. We had discussed having this as an issue for Breakfast with the Board. If members are not aware of the process than we can certainly let people know. Until recently, we would look at the paper card and not look them up. Every member that Chris has talked with says that they didn’t know that an electronic file is being kept; there is an information gap on the part of members. Steve wonders if there is a policy that exists now that prevents the GM from implementing the procedure. No. It would be appropriate for the issue to be addressed at a BWB as an educational effort. Board could work on a policy regarding the issue. Sequoia has put out three months of effort to stop the volunteer program from being abused. Philosophical discussion about issue; accountability about who received discount, who received a member sale price. We’re discussing something that has no practical application, really. The business aspect of it requires that we record this information. The vote is on whether or not the general manager can continue with the procedure that is put forth, although there is no policy that exists now to prevent this procedure. Is confirming their discount and then exiting the system but giving them a discount unattributed to a member number doable? It doesn’t meet our fiduciary responsibilities because that means that money has been distributed without us having a record of it. If there is a generic button, all that means is that the cashier pushed that button; it doesn’t mean anything except that we intentionally created a leak. GAAP is why are accountant recommended against having the generic member button; we must follow sound accounting principles and if we don’t we’re not doing our job. Board should have an electronic privacy forum and then develop a policy relating to electronic privacy. PASSED 5-2.

Policy committee will start work on the electronic privacy policy.

Adjourn 8:12 pm.

